GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 15 June 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly 
Apologise


Ms V. Heaton 

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/020

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the June general meeting. The Chair thanked everyone involved in the Commissioners’ events held over the TT Festival.



	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/021

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 25 May 2023. Ms Kelly proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Harmer and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/022

	Item 22/014 Declaration of Interests 
The Board noted the Commissioners’ declaration of interests had been updated. 

Item 23/014 Post Office Relocation

The Board noted the Commissioners’ communication thanking the current operators of the Post Office for the service they have provided to Peel had been sent.

Item 23/016 Police Attendance at Meeting

The Town Clerk advised the Inspector of the Western Neighbourhood Police had advised he was unable to attend the meeting and would attend the June 2023 Board meeting. The Town Clerk advised the new Sargent had indicated he hoped to introduce himself to the Board later during tonight’s proceedings.

Item 23/016 Appeal to Location a Mobile Sauna on the Inner Breakwater

The Board noted the communication requesting additional information was sent on 19 June 2023.

23/017 Outsourcing Warden Duties

The Board noted this matter was delegated to the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee for consideration.
Item 23/018 Consultation on the Removal of Low Value Coins

The Board noted responses were being collated for the Town Clerk to draft a response by 28 June 2023.

Item 23/019 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Chair’s Chain refurbishment works were in progress and the replacement Promenade bins had been ordered.

The Town Clerk reported an advert for expressions of interest for an exterior painting contractor was being prepared and the location of electric charging points was to be discussed at Agenda Item 11.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/023
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 8 June 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members did not oppose the following planning applications:

23/00588/B Construction of replacement sunroom at Fenella Villa, Peveril Road; 23/00593/GB Creation of new entrance at Cathedral Isle of Man, Derby Road; 23/00626/B Replacement doors and windows at 9A Stanley Road; 23/00648/B Changing window to patio door at 3 Fuchsia Road; 23/00662/B Replacement windows at 15 Stanley Road; and 23/00666/B Installation of air source heat pump at 8 Clover Avenue.
The lead members deferred a decision on planning applications 23/0574/B Construction of replacement properties at 2 Rheast Lane, West Mount, because they  are concerned the current proposal could represent an over intensive use of the existing garage footprint; provides no amenity/storage space for the new apartments and provides in adequate parking for the existing property (2 Rheast Lane) and the proposed apartments to comply with the Peel Area Plan. The lead members noted the applicant owns additional land and garaging neighbouring the development proposal which may be used as part of this development.

The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/00120/B Approval for new bay window to bedroom, new raised terrace and new window to ensuite at Aldrick, 26 Mountain View.
b) 23/00237/CON Approval for demolition of elements for PA 23/00236/B at former Isle of Man Bank, 28 Atholl Street.
The lead members noted the agent for the owner of the Atholl Street vacant plot had agreed to undertake maintenance works to this overgrown site.

The lead members noted the Commissioners had received feedback from 1 Reayrt Aalin on the interior condition of their property prior to 31 May 2023 in response to the tenant meeting on 30 March 2023 and subsequent letter dated 19 April 2023. The lead members asked the Town Clerk to send out a further reminder letter to tenants to obtain this additional information to supplement the business case.

The lead members noted the Department of the Environment Food and Agriculture’s Energy Efficiency Scheme 2022 leaflets had been delivered to the Town Hall for distribution to the Commissioners’ tenants after the TT Festival.

The lead members agreed a small decking area could be attached to the concrete path to the beach shower area adjacent to the kiosk to improve wheelchair access following the delivery of the beach wheelchair and to allow the installation of deck chairs.

Item 4 Planning Applications
The Board noted the content of planning application 23/00650/C Change of Use at the Old Swimming Pool Site, Marine Parade for a temporary bar and music venue. The Town Clerk reported the Lead Member Committee for Properties and Asset Management had referred a decision on this application to the next Board meeting. The Town Clerk reminded the Board the applicant had previously discussed this proposal with the Board when their proposal was at an early feasibility preplanning planning application stage. The applicant had stated the concept is to use the Commissioners’ Marine Parade land to host a chill out lounge event similar to the Café Del Mar in Ibiza. This venue provides serviced bespoke seating areas while listening to appropriate music to complement the setting of the sun which concludes each event at 10pm. This event was being developed on the basis of offering a unique event in a beautiful location with first class hospitality; using a Balearic spirit fused with Manx folk law theme; using Fairies and Butterfly motifs; using the colours from the beach, sea and sunset in the venue; using local Peel based supplier or Isle of Man suppliers; using exciting drinks with brand activation such as Fynoderee sprints and unique seating areas including canopies, beds and deck chairs; using VIP fully serviced tables with drinks trolleys; using resident DJs and live acts to provide a unique playlist; and create a playlist to accompany the sunset as the climax of the event.

The applicant had assured the Commissioners they would not sell cask beer or similar products already being sold in the pubs because this did not fulfil the concept of the event. The applicant had stated their target audience was young persons in their 20s on Friday and Saturday nights and families on other days. 

The applicant had stated advanced booking could be made for the event but customers could attend by walking into the area. The area at Marine Parade would accommodate 630 to 700 people. The event would require a full risk assessment, licencing for selling alcohol and planning permission. Security guards would be employed on the four entrances and cctv would be used. An assessment of noise impact would be undertaken before planning consent could be sought. On site toilets including disabled access would be provided. The applicant had stated the area would be open from noon to 10pm each day throughout August because it was not cost effective to take down the area after each weekend.

The applicant had stated they would  consider if delivery could be arranged from local food providers to the event because this would fit in with their concept for local suppliers.

The applicant had advised they would keep the area clean and tidy. The location and need for heating and smoking areas would be assessed within the detailed planning stage for the event. 

The applicant stated engagement would take place with those effected by the event including a trial to allow local residents the opportunity to determine the impact on their properties from noise pollution.

The Town Clerk advised, on the basis of the applicant’s assurances, the Board had agreed to support the applicants outline proposal “in principle” to permit the development of this project from its current feasibility stage. This in principal approval was subject to employing local suppliers including cooked food from existing restaurants; consulting local resident/businesses and undertaking a sample trial evening to alleviate local residents concerns about noise pollution from the event. The Commissioners agreed to only charge a peppercorn (£1) rent for the use of the Commissioners’ Marine Parade land if these three conditions were incorporated within the development stage of the event

The Town Clerk reported the planning application was consistent with the information previously provided by the applicant to the Board. The Town Clerk reported he had received a further update communication dated 15 June from the applicant advising the noise trial for local residents had been set for 25 June and they had approached three Peel food businesses to date and were advertising to seek additional partners for this aspect of their event.

The Town Clerk reported he had received a number of objections from four Peel businesses.  The issues cited were the peppercorn rent, if they will receive free utilities, not paying rates, the use of the Headland’s Field for parking, lack of communication with existing hospitality providers to provide food, impact of East Quay works on existing businesses, impracticality of food delivery proposal, financial security of the event organisers, competition with existing music/food venues and removal of a children’s outdoor recreation area.

The Town Clerk reported he had received one communication from a rate payer in support of the event.

Mrs Moughtin declared an interest and left the meeting at 7:15pm.

Mrs Hannan proposed standing orders should be suspended to discuss this matter. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed. 
Mr Harmer emphasised the event was scheduled to conclude by 10pm and would attract a different clientele from other venues in Peel. This could result in other businesses receiving business either before or after the early conclusion of the event. Mr Jones advised the majority of the matters raised were not change of use planning issues and related to the Commissioners’ lease. This would be considered if planning consent is granted. Mr Crompton stated the impracticality of food deliveries which prevented local business involvement was a major concern. Mr Jones reiterated this was a condition of a proposed lease and not a strong enough planning matter for a sustained objection. Mr Jones proposed the Commissioners’ should not oppose this application. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board agreed by a split vote of 4 to 1 with Mr Crompton voting against the proposal. 

Mrs Moughtin returned to the meeting at 7:39pm

Item 5 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Public Sector Access and Eligibility Policy

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 25 May 2023 advising Tynwald approval had been delayed and reiterating the policy, subject to receiving this approval in June, would come into place on 1 July 2023.



	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/024

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee minutes were not available from their May 2023 meeting through staff absence. Ms Kelly reported their next meeting was scheduled for 24 June 2023.
Mr Harmer stated he was receiving adverse comments relating to the condition and lack of maintenance on the designated wildflower verges and in particular the road verges on Oak Road.  

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/025

	Item 9 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 2 June 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the content of the Technical Officer’s report. The Technical Officer advised the outdoor staff had been working on 102 housing jobs with 60 completed before the end of May. Works at 6 Kerroo Coar was completed and is waiting to be allocated. Planning permission was granted and building control approved to convert the two number bedsits at Castle Street into a two bed house. The costs of this work is still being reviewed. There is little progress regarding the wild flower planting on the Roundabout (opposite campsite) which is being watered on a daily basis. The lead members noted planning permission was granted for the Town Hall car park works. The hedge cutting and road gully emptying requested by the lead members was in progress at various locations. The lead members agreed to promote works to St Peter’s church wall at a cost of £20,000 to take down the damaged wall, create steps and an entrance into the town. Planning permission would be required for these works.
A lead member asked if all grass areas that do not have a no mow may sign could be cut, along with St Peters Church. The lead members also expressed concern over the no mow May and stated they believe this should not happen next year. The lead members noted weed killing is being undertaken each morning between 05:00am and 07:00am by a contractor.
The lead members noted the Commissioners’ income for the 2022/23 financial year was broadly in accordance with budget expectations. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ Accountant is due to start the preparation of the year end accounts on 3rd July 2023. A number of journals would be required by the Commissioners’ Accountant to finalise the 2022/23 trial balance. The 2022/23 accounts were still expected to report a surplus for transfer into the Commissioners’ reserve.

The lead members noted the 2023/24 budget and project wish list would be discussed at the next Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Member Committee meeting.

The lead members requested a update on  Michael Street cleaning. The Technical Officer confirmed that at present Michael Street is being cleaned daily before 07:00am. A one off three day clean was scheduled to take place before 15 July 2023 at a cost of £750.

The lead members agreed Mr Harmer would be the chair for the Finance and Staff Resource Member Committee meetings.
The lead members asked if the costs could be provided to the next meeting associated with turning off the street lighting at 12:30am rather than the current time of 01:30am. 
The lead members asked about the Trees at Heathfield House. The Technical Officer advised that a tree felling application needs to be submitted by the owner, and the Commissioner’s would support the application.

	
	
	The Chair reminded the Lead Member Committee and the Board all new projects must be assessed for funding by the Finance, Operations and Staffing Lead Member Committee with final approval being given by the Board.

 

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/026
	Item 9 Consultation to Inform Electoral Commission
The Board noted the content of the consultation documents from Electoral Commission. The Chair propose this matter should be delegated to the Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee for consideration before the closure of the consultation period on 28 July 2023. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 10 Relocation of Youth Pod

The Board noted the content of the Communications from the Youth Club and the Queen Elizabeth High School dated 21 and 31 May respectively on the relocation of the pod. These communications proposed the relocation to Weather Glass Corner, West Quay, Promenade or Town Centre. Mr Jones proposed a location on Peel Hill adjacent to Fenella Beach. Mr Crompton stated this location and Weather Glass Corner on the Promenade was overlooked by the Department of Infrastructure’s harbour cctv which was linked into the joint control room. Ms Kelly seconded the location of the relocated pod to this area and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 11 Electricity Vehicle Charging Location

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 22 May 2023 from the Manx Utility Authority proposing a charging point. Mr Crompton reported a meeting had been held and a location on the Commissioners’ land adjacent to the Derby Drive access gate and recycling bins had been identified for the installation of a rapid charger. Mr Crompton proposed this location should be approved to supplement the existing charging points in Market Place and East Quay. Mr Harmer seconded this proposal and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 12 Highway Maintenance Charter

The Board noted the Department of Infrastructure had arranged a Highway Maintenance Charter meeting a Keyll Derree at noon on 11 July 2023.

Item 13 Isle of Man Constabulary

The Board noted this matter was discussed under item 23/022.

	
	
	

	ITEM 13 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/027
	The Chair advised a meeting with Members for the House of Keys was scheduled for 15 August.
The Town Clerk reported the Local Government Amendment Bill received its first reading in the House of Keys this week prior to the receipt of any notification to local authorities. The Minister for Infrastructure has offered to review the Commissioners’ ongoing concerns prior to the third reading at a meeting on 12 July 2023. Mr Harmer proposed the Commissioners should seek a postponement of the second reading while this review is undertaken. This proposal was seconded by Mr Jones and the Board unanimously agreed.

No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 8:02pm
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